
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

February 9, 2022 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 7:00 
p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner 
Press on February 3, 2022, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City 
Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the 
meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the 
Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept 
continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on 
the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours 
immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at the City 
Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing strategies. [It 
is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Bruce Meysenburg, Jessica Miller, Pat Meysenburg, Kevin Woita, City Attorney Joanna Uden, 
and City Clerk Tami Comte. Council member John Vandenberg was absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett, Sheriff Tom Dion, 
Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft, Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen, Water Supervisor 
Aaron Gustin, Dana Trowbridge, Sam Barlean and Molly Hunter with the Banner-Press.  
Allison Brockhaus, CPA with Schumacher, Smejkal, & Elm, P.C. joined via Zoom. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the north 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record. Mayor Zavodny also stated that due to the decrease in the 
Covid-19 numbers in the Four Corners Health area that the Council meetings would be moving 
back to the City Office beginning with the February 23, 2022 meeting. 

 
Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 26, 

2022 City Council meeting as presented. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the claims as presented. 
Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item was Committee and Officers Reports and 
presentation of a 10-year Certificate of Appreciation to Bill Buntgen.   
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 Mayor Zavodny presented a 10-year Certificate of Appreciation to William E. Buntgen and 
said, “Now you have it in writing that we appreciate you and thank you for everything that you do.” 
 
 Bill Buntgen said, “Thank you very much.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I have some items that I want to talk about.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I see where Pat Hoeft of the Electrical Department 
would like to promote John Smaus to department head.  I’d like to have that under consideration.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We’re going to need to put that on the next agenda.  We’ve been 
talking about that, too and it’s probably time to do that.  I’ve got a brief thing that I want to talk 
about.  After our last meeting I had a brief conversation with Councilman Woita and this isn’t 
intended to be a ‘poor me’ speech, but we’ve got seven hundred balls in the air right now and 
there’s no way to juggle them all.  So, what I’m going to encourage the Council to do is to maybe 
pick up a few of these things that we’ve been working on.  We had a person who wanted to come 
on the weekend and see the City Office that we’re currently in and I was busy, and Jessica was 
kind enough to help.  Tami got me the key and I got it to Jessica, and she was able to show that 
because it worked for them on a weekend, so just doing things that we need to keep things going.  
Right now, just a brief list of things that we’ve got going on is, I have people from Des Moines 
calling about getting a hotel here.  Casey’s is interested in coming to town again.  We’re working 
on expansion of the airport and negotiations with Helgoth.  Akrs and RJ, the housing 
development, AGP, a thrift store wanting to open in town, and I see that Sam is here tonight and I 
had him on the list.  We have issues come up and some tree questions so what we’re going to do 
is put him on the Tree Board agenda and if that doesn’t get the satisfactory result then he can 
come to the Council.  We are certainly working with Arps to find them a place to set up their new 
plant.  So, any one of those things takes some time and then there are big things, and they are all 
hitting at once.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “What are you looking for?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think something similar to what you and Skip did when you did the 
Henningsen’s thing.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I’ll do it.  I don’t think it’s that big of a deal.  I can do it, I 
think.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Which part?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “All of it, if I can have some help.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “All of it has taken a lotta, lotta time.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I guess we have to wait for that other item about hiring 
Skip to help out.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Skip and I haven’t had the opportunity to have a conversation.  It’s 
on number ten, but I have nothing to present to you.” 
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 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I’ll say it right now.  I think that he’s the guy to do a lot 
of this because he knows the ropes.  He knows what’s going on and he knows people.  I have no 
trouble with him doing this at all and I’ll even work with him.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We’ll have to wait until item ten because Skip and I haven’t had that 
conversation.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Who else is going to know what is going on?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That is what I’ve been saying.  We need someone who can hit the 
ground running.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “We’re going to need to hire the City inspector full-
time with all of the projects that are going on.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that it’s good that we’re having these conversations.  Those 
are the conversations that we will need to have over the next days, weeks, months and if you 
want to get down to it, years.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Have we had any new applicants for City 
Administrator?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We have two.  That’s also on the list.  That didn’t even make the list.  
We’re going to set up a time and I’m going to do the thing that I’ve done before because it worked 
pretty well.  We’re going to get in my pickup and drive around town.  We’re going to look at the 
town and talk about the different projects and things going on and try to familiarize them with what 
small town David City looks like.  We do have a couple of candidates that we think could 
potentially be a good fit.  That was my report as far as this part to bring you up to speed and up to 
date.  Actually, when the soybean announcement hit the paper, that’s when the hotel started 
calling and Casey’s wants to look again, and everybody gets fired up.  Now this is a great place to 
come.  But you can’t do it all at once.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the Committee and Officers 
Reports as presented. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve Progress Estimates #4 and #5 for 
Garver, LLC in the amount of $14,315.33 and $14,774.38, respectively for the Airport Layout Plan 
Update. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was the presentation and 
acceptance of the 2020-2021 audit by Allison Brockhaus of Schumacher, Smejkal, & Elm, P.C. for 
fiscal year ended September 30, 2021. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Allison is on Zoom and is going to present their audit findings.” 
 
 Allison Brockhaus introduced herself and said via Zoom, “I appreciate you guys allowing 
us to help you out with your audit again this year.  I know that Covid has kind of thrown a wrench 
in our audit and with your staff there, as well.  So, I just want to thank you guys for your patience 
in getting the audit accomplished for you this year.  I’m not sure if everybody has a copy of the 
audit.  We usually include right inside the cover of the audit, a letter which we will come back to 
towards the end.  As we’re flipping through the audit, I’ll point out some of the highlights just 
because you guys are pretty consistent from year to year but there were some changes from the 
2020 financial statements to the financial statements for September 30th, 2021.  I’ll start on page 
two and just kind of point out that we did give you guys a clean opinion again this year which 
basically just states that we aren’t aware of anything, or nothing came to our attention that would 
cause the financial statements to be materially misstated in accordance with the different types or 
basis of accounting.  I’ll have you flip to page three.  Probably the biggest change this year and I 
was talking to Tami the other day and your year ended September 30th of 2021 and you guys are 
already into your next budget year.  It’s hard to switch back and forth once you’ve started that new 
year, but we’ll just touch the high points.  The biggest change is that you guys became more 
active in 2021 with the CDA, the Community Development Agency.  I know that I spoke with Tami 
and Clayton and Alan, a couple times, regarding how that needs to be treated regarding the 
financial statements this year.  Because of the level of involvement with the City Council, with the 
entire City Council being board members of the CDA, that qualifies the CDA to be what is 
considered a component unit of the City, so we had to combine the CDA’s activities with the City’s 
financial statements for the audit.  So, that’s probably going to be the biggest change throughout 
all of these financial statements.  But we made reference to what was Community Development 
Agency versus what is the City’s.  So, hopefully, you can make that distinction pretty easily.  
Overall, total assets of the City were up about a million dollars from 2020 which, I think you guys 
have been pretty consistent on that increase from year to year.  I think you had talked about it 
earlier in your committee reports that you have a lot of stuff going on.  I think one of the biggest 
projects that we spent a lot of time auditing this last year was all of the activity in the airport fund.  
You guys had quite a bit of activity and disbursements occurring in that fund, so we did spend 
quite a bit of time looking at that.  You guys did receive the first half of the American Rescue Plan 
Act Funds.  I’m not sure if you’ve received the second half yet or when they plan to give that out, 
but we did kind of separate that out by itself.  I think the State Auditors are looking to see that 
separated since it is designated for capital improvements down the road.  If you have the audit in 
front of you, I will have you skip to page six and that is kind of where you will see the distinction 
between the City and the Community Development Agency.  We’ve got its own separate column 
for that CDA, so if you were looking to see what portion of the assets were just City related so you 
could easily take the total less the CDA activity and get to what is David City’s portion of assets, 
liabilities, etc.  I will have you flip to page eight and l feel like a broken record saying CDA all of 
the time, but we do have the electric fund throughout the year.  I guess the City purchased some 
land on behalf of the CDA and so we do have a note receivable for the electric fund for those land 
purchases and in speaking with Tami and Clayton, I think that we have that sorted out.  I think you 
got that all paid off at the end of 2021, which is nice.  I’ll have you flip to page thirteen.  In that 
note one that just kind of provides more detail on how the determination was made on how to 
include the CDA in the financial statements so a lot of the notes during the financial statements 
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are very interesting, if you ask me, but I guess if you need something to help you fall asleep 
tonight.  You’d probably pick this up and get to the second page and be out like a light.  A lot of 
this stuff is just required financial statement disclosures, so I won’t go into depth about a lot of it.  
Note three on page eighteen just kind of discusses whether or not the City’s cash deposits were 
federally insured or covered, and I think that we got that figured out.  You guys have some 
irrevocable letters of credit with the Bank of the Valley, so you guys are adequately covered at the 
end of the year as far as cash deposits go.  Note four on page eighteen shows a breakdown of all 
of the restricted cash that you have whether that be for bond covenants or the sales tax fund and 
the CDA’s money is pretty much restricted and then we show the ARPA money as restricted, as 
well.  On pages twenty to twenty-one, it discusses all of the long-term debt that the City has 
outstanding as well as the activity that occurred throughout the year and then we also provide the 
debt payment schedules for next year and then until the maturity of each of the bonds or notes 
that you guys have.  That’s some good information right there.  A new note on page twenty-six is 
note eighteen and just provides some detail on the activity and what occurred within the 
Community Development Agency.  Like I said, this is all kind of old news for you since you are 
well into the new fiscal year.  Then I will have you flip to page twenty-seven which is the 
budgetary comparison schedule and I just wanted to point out that in total you guys budgeted 
almost fifteen million dollars in expenditures for 2021 and your actual expenditures were about 
eleven million dollars, so you were well under budget for 2021.  That letter that we skipped at the 
beginning, if there’s anything that you’re going to read about the audit, it would be this.  This just 
provides an overview of the audit, if we came across any issues in the audit or if there were any 
significant changes, we would disclose them here in this letter but there weren’t any changes to 
any accounting policies throughout the year.  It would highlight any disclosures as well on the 
second page or on the middle of the third page if we did have any findings, which we did not again 
this year.  You guys have quite a few levels of internal control and approval for all of your 
disbursements which we really like to see, so we didn’t have any findings but if we did those 
would be noted in this letter as well.  I don’t want to take up too much of your time.  I’m sure that 
you have better, more important things to talk about.  If you have any questions, please feel free 
to ask.  I just want to thank you for allowing us to help you guys out again this year and hopefully 
we can continue to help you out.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked if there were any questions for Allison. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Thank you for making it really easy to follow.  I know when we had 
our discussion, my concern was how we were going to separate that CDA activity, and you were 
way ahead of me on that stuff.  The only thing that we disagreed with on our conversations was, 
she said it’s something to read to put you to sleep and I said that’s what keeps us awake at night 
worrying about it.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to accept the 2020-2021 audit by 
Schumacher, Smejkal, & Elm, P.C. for fiscal year ended September 30, 2021. Council Member 
Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of approving a 
net metering agreement with NMPP. 
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 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft introduced himself and said, “What you’re voting on is to get 
a generic form from NMPP so that our customers who want to put solar on their house or a 
windmill and they’re going to tie into our system which would be an interconnection agreement 
with it too.  Then NMPP will send us generic forms of what we want, and they will help us if we 
need it.  We get these forms, and we fill them out and they will be in Ordinance form that you, as a 
Council, can approve.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This afternoon, I have to give Pat credit, he kind of talked me into 
this.  This commits us to nothing.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “This commits us to nothing.  It’s just a form that we get 
that we fill out as to what we want.  I did have Tami put on what Clayton was working on which 
you were talking about last meeting, and I got on Zoom one agenda item too late.  Clayton was 
working with a solar farm to come to town to produce 2 megawatts for us and that was the next 
two items on that agenda that I thought you folks ought to see.  I think that was what you were 
talking about but all I know is what I sent her that was sent to me.  This is basically no 
commitment, it’s just a form that we fill out and take to Joanna and it’s in the form of an Ordinance 
and as long as she okays it, and we okay it and then from there on.  I am going to call Tim Texel 
with the Power Review Board tomorrow to ask him if we can set a limit on the solar that they can 
reproduce on us because if they are going to do such a minute form, it’s more paperwork than the 
City could afford to where most towns that I’ve talked to in some of the districts are only allowed 
eighty percent of their total percentage that they can produce.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I was just going to ask you to explain that because one of the good 
questions is, we don’t want to have to be paying people if they are producing more than they are 
using and get into all of that.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “That’s why I’d like to talk to Tim at the Power Review 
Board because if they produce ten kwh more, it’s not worth us doing anything.  They would have 
to produce a certain amount.  I’ve talked to some systems, and they produce x amount more and 
it makes it a real nightmare for them for what they are paying them back.  It’s not the full amount 
that we pay NPPD for.  The interconnection agreement is partially so we’ve got the right to go 
there two times per month and pull their meter and make sure that their switches are working so if 
there’s a power outage, they aren’t producing back on the line that could harm anybody that is 
working on it.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I was reading over a little bit of this this afternoon and 
how come they’ve got so many towns signed up with this outfit?” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “I’m talking about if Bruce wants to put up a solar panel 
on his house to tie back into our system.  What you are looking at is what I think you talked about 
at the last meeting, and they are looking to put solar farms in to produce one or two megawatts 
back onto our system and that was something that Clayton was doing and all I got was what you 
are looking at the end, before he left.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “To refresh the Council, and it’s been several years now, Blue Stem 
came to us about putting in a wind turbine that would produce two megawatts and could go up to 
four and that never did come to fruition.  I think part of that was that people weren’t too big of fans 
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of the big wind turbines.  Any time you start getting into these kinds of things, you’ve got to weigh 
the cost benefit and how complicated it gets for our system.” 
 
Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve a Net Metering Agreement with NMPP. 
Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda is consideration of appointing an 
Interim City Administrator and/or a Special Projects Coordinator. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We can have a discussion, but I’m not prepared to present you with 
anything on how to move forward.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita, “I’ll lead off.  We have one candidate and one candidate 
only and that is Skip.  He was on board with a lot of these projects, and he was involved at the 
beginning of them, and I think that he could continue on, and I think he would be a good asset as 
far as he will stand his ground and not take ‘no’ for an answer and help us through a lot of the 
decisions that have to be made.  If we had an administrator that comes on board at least we have 
somebody that can answer a lot of questions.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “As much stuff as we’ve got going on, I think that even if 
we had an administrator, we would still need him.  To my understanding, he’s been working on 
some of this stuff for the last two weeks and getting it done.  I don’t know what the big deal of 
waiting is.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Since we are having the discussion, Skip, would come up and see if 
that is something that you would even entertain?” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge introduced himself and said, “I was working before as the Special 
Projects Coordinator, and we had some relationships with the past City Administrator that didn’t 
work out real well and I decided that it would be a good time to be gone for a while.  Alan has 
asked if I would consider doing that again and we’ve got several projects that need to get done 
and they aren’t going to get done if somebody doesn’t pick up the pieces and run with them.  I get 
things done.  So, I would be interested in doing that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We had been talking a little bit about trying to sit down and get a 
time and it’s been hard to do.  We were working on that and some of this stuff gets really 
complicated and it takes a lot of time and someone who will stay on it and things can change and 
you know this very well, sometimes hour to hour.  We’ve found that out over the last couple days, 
as well.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Pat and I are willing to help.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “I’ve been talking to Skip for the last month about 
this, that we need him back on board.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Okay.  So, let’s talk about structure, because we have on here 
interim city administrator or go back to the special projects’ coordinator.  What are you most 
comfortable with as far as structuring it?”   
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “I think your need is Special Projects Coordinator at this point in 
time.  You’ve got people with experience in most of the seats that they are sitting in, and they are 
getting the job done.  Sometimes they need somebody to ask a question to and I don’t know that 
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it needs to be an administrator as such versus just another person that could probably answer a 
question or help them out.  I’m not looking for a title.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that part of what people don’t really understand is the amount 
of legwork that is involved in some of this stuff.  Skip has demonstrated that he is willing to do 
that.  He’s also demonstrated that he can certainly handle the intense amount of work that it takes 
to get to move the needle for some of these things and that is not an easy thing.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “We’ve got to keep on task with what the State is bringing out and 
they don’t always bring it out early.  As you know from your time in the legislature the last several 
months, in 2022 and 2023 there is going to be an exorbitant amount of money thrown into Rural 
Workforce Housing to the tune of about seventy-five million dollars.  The last two years it has 
been ten million per year.  Last year they had trouble giving the ten million away.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We have ARPA to consider.  On the workforce housing, this is a 
short session but they have talked about, and I think we were pretty much on top of this, a bump 
in the $285,000 to at least $325,000 because right after we had our conversation here there was 
a big article in the Columbus paper that it’s hard to make it work at $285,000 because you have 
the lot cost and the house.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “Statute is very clear on how we accelerate the base of workforce.  
It’s a Department of Labor price consideration.  Last year that rose nine-point seven percent, so 
according to Statute, the Department of Economic Development should increase from $275,000, if 
that’s where the limit was, by nine-point seven percent and the $200,000 for the multi-door per 
unit to about $220,000 and about $310,000 on the housing is what I’m guessing.  That doesn’t 
take Legislature, that takes Department of Economic Development to do that.  So, it’s coming up.  
It will get to a point where it’s doable with some controls on what people do for building.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The other thing that you may or may not be aware of is, we’re not 
reinventing the wheel here either, we’re working with some people that have done this before and 
tapping into their expertise and so part of what I see you doing at least, is bringing the right people 
to the table together to get things accomplished.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “Having a network of contacts, where to go for an answer, being 
comfortable that that contact will give you the right answer and I think I’ve got a pretty good 
network put together at this point in time.  The other thing that is semi-connected is the 501C3.  
We got our EIN assigned by the IRS today and by the end of today she will be done with all of the 
paperwork for the tax-free exemption.  I think we will get that done in the next ten days because 
that’s what we have to be ready for workforce housing.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s actually pretty exciting news because everybody that I’ve 
talked to today in trying to work with governmental agencies and the EIN is a big deal.  You’ve got 
to have that with almost everything that you do.  Trying to get stuff through social security and 
other government offices right now is challenging and that’s not doing it justice.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “David Levy’s group is a good group to work with.  Questions?” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “The only comment that I have is, I know it’s on the 
agenda and Tom was going to address it is between interim administrator and special projects 
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coordinator, you are leaning more toward special projects coordinator?  I agree with you because 
if you start getting into the city administrating thing, you’re going to have to deal with employees 
and as much effort as this is going to take, I don’t think that you can deal with anything else that is 
going on in the City.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “I think this takes us further, faster than anything else, as a 
community.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, I would entertain a motion to appoint Skip as Special Projects 
Coordinator.  Can we go with the same salary?” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “A lot of things have changed in the world since we last did this.  
You guys have moved the mark up considerably.  We’ll get to something that works or do you 
want a number for your records?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Probably a good idea.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “The last time that I started this process I thought it was worth $30 
an hour, which is $60,000 per year if I work full-time.  It’s been a long time since I worked for less 
than $60,000 a year.  But, $30.00 is what I had in mind and Alan talked me down to $20.00 last 
time and I said I’d do it and I did it.  Like I said, a lot has changed since then.  We’re looking at 
buying land that is worth twice what it was paid for.  I think $30 is a fair number.  You’ll get your 
money’s worth, and David City will make some money before we’re done with this project.” 
 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to appoint as Special Projects Coordinator for 
$30.00 per hour. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was consideration of Bob Wright’s claim 
for reimbursement for wastewater damage in his basement. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that this has been resolved but since it was tabled at the last 
meeting that it had to go back on the agenda. 
 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to appointed Pat Meysenburg as the 
representative to the Butler County Development Board. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was consideration of installing 800’ of 
water and sewer main to accommodate industrial expansion. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What I’d like to do is to authorize it, but we’re not going to do it until 
we need it because as I will explain in some of our legal things going on, I can’t promise you 
anything.  I will say this after having conversations with Aaron before you introduce yourself, 
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extending this is something that we need to do because we’re annexed and it’s not going to be an 
issue of a need so that is why we limited it to the 800’ before we go into a much bigger 
expansion.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “Just to elaborate a little 
further on what Alan was saying, this is just the beginning piece of a very big puzzle.  I wanted to 
inform the Council that Craig Reinsch with Olsson is putting together multiple different scenario 
maps for what is coming down the pike on the northern expansion.  So, he will be able to be here 
at the next Council meeting to bring to the Council what different types of options and scenarios 
may look like.  He did bring up the implementation of a hydraulic model which was presented 
years ago but this level of expansion was not anticipated to be coming down this soon.  It would 
probably come in handy now because we are going to need to determine demands in certain 
areas to make sure that we can fulfill that need for fire suppression systems and that type of thing.  
He’ll be here at the next meeting to give the Council an answer to any of your questions in regard 
to that.  This was just so that when the time comes that we can put a bucket in the ground that we 
would have the pipe to be ready to start so it’s more of a supply – demand issue.  If we were to 
wait to long it might be three to four months before we could have it on the lot.  That’s the only 
thing that I wanted to add for tonight.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, what I’m asking you to do is to approve is to be ready to expand 
800’ of water and sewer to accommodate our industrial expansion.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve installing 800' of water and 
sewer main to accommodate industrial expansion. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Nay, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 4, Nay: 1, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of purchasing 
two used pickups from Car Match, LLC. 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “After the last Council meeting, we were looking for a 
pickup locally from an individual, but I don’t think that it is going to work out for him to work out a 
deal with the City anymore given his particular situation on that pickup.  So, I tasked three of my 
individuals who know the mechanical workings of pickups very well to start looking.  There are 
some miles on these pickups but given the State bid situation that anything new is spoken for until 
2023.  At least, that was the last word that we had gotten from Andersen Ford since they are the 
company that has the State bid.  One of those in front of you tonight already has a rack on it 
which we can modify for pipe and things like that.  The other one fits the need of the four-door 
pickup which could be utilized by other departments, say the electrical department if they were to 
go to a training.  It would fit that need until they could get one.  Pat discussed budgeting for one in 
the next budget year.  This is what my three team members that I delegated to look into it wanted 
me to bring to you and it’s up to the Council.  I’m not going to push one way or the other.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “A couple things, why we are even considering this.  One is we need 
to absolutely minimize if not eliminate people using their personal vehicles for our work because 
of liability issues on their end and ours as well.  That’s one consideration.  Pat had raised in a 
conversation that we had that another consideration is having a car, especially if you’re going way 
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to Kearney and stuff.  They get better mileage.  Now, the tradeoff is that a pickup has more 
versatility as far as usage, so you have to weigh those kinds of things.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “One thing that I would like to add to that, and you 
had brought this up in the discussion with Jessica the last meeting that some of the vehicles are in 
not the best shape, I think the term was ‘we run them until the wheels fall off’.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I had asked because you said you were using it to 
run to the City Office and some people thought that was a dumb question.  But in retrospect,  
looking at this from a field work point of view, I think you need a pickup truck, but I also think that 
the City Office also needs a Suburban or a Mini Van and then the City employees can use that for 
training.” 
 
  Mayor Zavodny said, “Okay.  I have one thing that I just have to get off my chest.  The 
timing of when we are doing this maybe couldn’t be much worse because everything is at a 
premium.  Used cars are bringing outrageous prices.  If you can find a new one, it’s way over the 
manufacturers suggested retail price.  I’m not saying that we don’t have a need and we certainly 
have identified an immediate need, but I do not love the timing of this.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “If we get permission for this, they are going up to 
pursue that and if they see anything mechanically wrong, they will just inform the mayor.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I’m going to agree with the mayor.  Even if we were in 
dire need I think that we would still shop around a little bit more.  I think if we could possibly make 
it work in the department in the meantime until we can make a decision on getting vehicles, can 
you work without using your own vehicles?  Put two guys in a pickup if you have to.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We do and if I need to, I can call for a ride.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Because I agree with the mayor as far as the price on 
these for a 100,000-mile vehicle, it’s just wow.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It makes you sick.  We are a couple months away from starting our 
budget and maybe the crazy market will start to resolve itself.  It’s everything from accessibility of 
chips in all of these vehicles and demand.  Scarcity of product drives the demand way up and that 
is what we are experiencing.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We may see a bigger availability in state bid 
vehicles on the next budget cycle and we will work around and respect the Council’s 
determination on how we utilize personal vehicles and like I said I will just call for a ride or if John 
over at the power plant is not using his pickup for anything at that time, I could borrow his.  I don’t 
want to walk into the office for five minutes and then it turns into an hour sometimes which 
happens occasionally.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I think Gary needs a pickup.  He’s using his own 
vehicle right now.  That shouldn’t be either.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I had that same thought.  Another thing to put in the budget as we 
go through the budget process.” 
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 Council member Kevin Woita said, “That doesn’t have to be a full-sized pickup.  It could be 
very economical.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Our decision tonight is to make this part of the next budget process 
and we’re that much further down the road and more vehicles hit the market.  Our timing is not 
that critical that we have to pay a premium for vehicles right now.” 
 

Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve waiting to purchase two used 
pickups from Car Match, LLC. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of approving 
Certificate of Payment #1 for M.E. Collings Contracting Co. in the amount of $9,257.16 for the N-
15 and “S” Street turn lane improvements. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “While we are on this subject, what is the status of the sign” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “The pole is scheduled to be put in place as soon as 
the turning lane is going when they do the street lighting along the highway.  That’s all going to be 
part of the same circuit.  That’s all I know is that I have the pole and the arm.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “Do you know where the pole goes, though?” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “No.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “Okay.  We’ll find out.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Do you have some type of window?” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “It’s a subcontractor who is under M.E. Collins who is 
installing it and we are paying for the installation.  Once they start the turn lane.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That was my fault because I had asked Tami earlier what the status 
was on the sign and the pole.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “I was actually going to call him because I was going to 
do some boring to put the streetlight back on the corner of 4th and “O” and this all coincides with 
the turn lane, street lighting and some other boring to finish the Matt Thomas addition at Dana 
Point to finish burying that street lighting.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Do you feel confident that we are going to have this handled this 
spring?” 
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 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “Yes.  As soon as the turn lane comes and he’s here 
he’ll have to work with the contractor.  Aaron Watts will be the subcontractor who will do the 
lighting.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This got put off from last fall because the State held us up and the 
construction window closed.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “What’s the timeline on starting this?” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I talked to Schommer from Collins a couple of weeks 
ago and he was hoping by March to get started.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to Approve Certificate of Payment #1 for 
M.E. Collins Contracting Co. in the amount of $9,257.16 for the N-15 and "S" Street turn lane 
improvements. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to go into executive session concerning legal 
issues. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Now, at 7:55 p.m., we are going into executive session to discuss a 

variety of legal issues.”   Mayor Zavodny, all of the Council members, City Attorney Uden, and 

City Clerk Comte went into executive session at 7:55 p.m. 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden stated that a motion and second was not needed to come out 
of executive session.  Therefore, Mayor Zavodny declared the City Council out of executive 
session at 9:04 p.m. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve extending an offer of 
$449,470 to RFH LLC to purchase 64.21 acres for runway extension. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Jessica 
Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting 
adjourned at 9:07 p.m. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

              
 

      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          February 9, 2022 

 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, do 
hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of February 9, 2022; that all of the subjects included 
in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept continually 
current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such subjects were 
contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that the minutes of 
the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in written form and 
available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next convened meeting of 
said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings of said body were 
provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and the subjects to be 
discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                           
              
                                                                                                Tami Comte, City Clerk 


